April 11, 2008

To:  Faculty Senate Council    

From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of April 9, 2008 Faculty Senate Council Meeting

Council Members Present:  Atkinson, Bachen, Boepple, Bousquet, Fabris, Hall, He, Hoyle, Kreitzberg, Morris, Numan, Ostrov, Ou, Parrella, Peretti, Popalisky, Prior, Quatman, Riviello, Schaefer, Skowronek, Subramanian, Turley, Wilson,Young

Excused: Dunlap, Feinstein, Garcia, Russell

Absent:  Dahlhoff, Pan, Rhee, Shin
Invited Participants:  Robert Warren, Vice President for Administration and Finance 

I.   The meeting was opened at 3:35 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Catherine Montfort.   The minutes of the March 12 meeting were approved with corrections.  

II.  OPENING REMARKS

President Montfort pointed out the memo from Ron Danielson to the Provost that is appended to the March minutes.  The memo is in response to a comment made at the March meeting about the costs of Second Life.  The memo shows that the initial start-up costs were covered by a TSC grant.  Annual costs of $1,800 will be covered by the IS budget.
President Montfort reported on the Presidential Search Committee election.  She said that since there was a great deal of time pressure to hold the election, no time was allowed to send out sample ballots, which ultimately caused problems.  Also causing concern was the issue of how to define a faculty administrator with regard to eligibility to serve and vote in elections.  President Montfort said that this is a complex topic that will be addressed in 2008-09.
Further, President Montfort reported that she had received a number of e-mails that suggested a lay person be considered for the presidency, and also consider opening the search to both genders.  It was suggested that it might be more effective to promote a change to the presidency criteria after SCU’s new president had been selected rather than trying to effect any change while the search is in process.  
III.  CORE CURRICULUM PROPOSAL
President Montfort referred to a proposal developed by Philip Kain, Philosophy Department:

For the Core to be successful and accepted, Faculty must feel that the administration of the Core comes as much as possible from themselves, as opposed to being imposed from above.  We therefore ask that the Core Director work with the UCC and Faculty Senate Council to come up with a method whereby Core Oversight Committee members and appeal boards for these committees are directly selected by faculty.  Membership on such committees should be rotated 
every three years.  This is not to criticize the current Oversight Committee members; it is to say that their authority to decide which courses do and do not count for the Core is compromised when they are chosen by even well-meaning Core administrators as opposed to being selected directly by the faculty their decisions affect.
Diane Jonte-Pace 4/7/2008 6:04 PM 
Dear Catherine,

I'm writing in response to the handout Philip Kain presented to the Faculty Senate Council regarding Core Curriculum committees in February 2007 

(www.scu.edu/governance/facultysenate/minutes/facultysenateminutes.cfm ).  Philip suggested that the Core Director work with the UCC and FSC on issues related to the new Core and the Faculty Core Committees.

I think it may be useful to differentiate two issues in Philip's thoughtful proposal.  The first involves how Faculty Core Committee members are selected.  The second involves the syllabus approval process and the idea of an "appeal board."

I have a suggestion related to each, and I'd be happy to discuss these further with members of the UCC and/or Faculty Senate.

In relation to the first issue, I suggest that as members of the Faculty Core Committees step down, new members could be selected as needed through a consultative process involving the Core Director and the UCC. 

In relation to the second issue, my sense is that an "appeal board" is unnecessary, primarily because the course approval process will be developmental rather than evaluative.  If a course is not approved the Faculty Core Committee will provide feedback on what is lacking.  They'll request a resubmission.  Faculty members will, in most cases, be able to easily revise and resubmit. (See the "Core Course Syllabus Approval Form" link at www.scu.edu/core2009 for guidelines on submitting syllabi for approval.)

It is possible, of course, that disagreements will emerge.  I suggest that the Academic Affairs Committee (whose members are appointed by the UCC), rather than an "appeal board," hear and resolve disagreements, if needed.  

I would be happy to discuss these ideas further.  I am grateful to Philip for his proposal and his interest in ensuring faculty engagement with the new Core.  Philip said his proposal addresses the process by which committee members are selected and what recourse a faculty member has if their course syllabus is not accepted. 
After some discussion, Philip specified that his proposal suggests that the selection of Core Oversight Committees be treated in the same way as other University committees, and that the University Coordinating Committee, the Core Director, and the Faculty Senate Council develop a process to do this.   The Council voted 21 in favor of the proposal, with 2 abstentions, and no nay votes.
IV.  PLANNING ACTION COUNCIL (PAC)

Edward Schaefer, a member of the PAC, reported that a draft of the Strategic Plan has been the focus of the Council.  He passed out copies of the draft, noting that their final version of the Plan will be presented to the Board of Trustees in June.

V.  RETIREE HEALTH BENEFITS

Robert Warren reported that the Benefits Committee has been extended to include an ad hoc committee consisting of Monica Augustin, John Heineke, Jim Rowan, and Cary Yang to deal specifically with retiree health benefits.   From their discussions, it has been determined that there are at least three approximate-age groups to consider:  those below 50 years of age, those in the 50-65 age cohort, and those who are 65 or older.
Bob said he charged the committee, in conjunction with SCU’s benefits providers and insurance brokers, to put together an educational program for staff and faculty to show what is provided by Medicare, Medicaid, and the retiree supplement plans covering the age groups noted above.  Two Medicare workshops are scheduled for Monday, April 14 and Tuesday, April 15.
Additionally, Bob reported that the ad hoc committee reviewed surveys done by other schools, the American Association of Jesuit Colleges and Universities, and the American Association of University Professors.  The committee has also engaged the services of Buck Consulting that will conduct an actuarial review of cost analysis.  

Bob said there are several options now under consideration:

1.  Continue the 401(a) plan with the current two-year vesting schedule

2.  Review ways to streamline access to Medigap plans

3.  An addition to the 10% employer contribution, that is, a fixed-dollar amount that the University would contribute toward the payment of Medigap plans after age 65

4.  An employer contribution for a fixed period of time after retiring to subsidize premiums

5.  Investigate a program with group insurance access and a tax-friendly savings vehicle.
He asked for the costs by the end of the school year so that they can be included in next year’s budget, noting that a big consideration with this topic is the unpredictability of healthcare costs.  In response to a question about coverage for senior lecturers and renewable term faculty, Bob replied that all participants in the health plans are being reviewed.  Another item to consider is flexibility in a plan – can an employee make changes in a plan or move to another plan without penalty of coverage or premium.
VI.  FACULTY SENATE PRESIDENT’S TERM

President Montfort opened the discussion of changing the President’s term of office.  She related that it is through her own experiences as President and after checking the term of office at other institutions, that she is proposing changing the term from one year to two years. This proposal would include two course releases in the first year and one course release in the second year. She cited the intense learning curve of the one-year position and the time spent on committees as an ex-officio member. A consideration with this plan is that the President-Elect would serve two years also.  If the proposal is formally accepted, the details of responsibilities for each officer would have to be redefined.

A discussion followed. A total of 4 years was considered too long by most. Several creative scenarios were mentioned - but eventually it was suggested that further discussion of a two-year term be tabled until the issue of course releases has been completed by the Provost. 

A straw vote showed that the majority of the Council agreed with the two-year term proposal.   
VII.  SEVEN COURSE TEACHING LOAD

The topic was discussed at the March 12 meeting.  The Leavey School of Business had voiced their opposition to the seven course standard as stated in the Faculty Handbook and sought a change in the Handbook to read six courses as the normal teaching load.  A comment was made that in addition to this change, mention should be given when there are deviations in either direction from the normal load in certain circumstances.  After considerable discussion, a motion was made and seconded that the Faculty Senate Council recommends to the Faculty Affairs Committee a change in the Faculty Handbook to reflect the fact that six courses per year is the normal load for all tenure-stream faculty.  The motion was unanimously approved.
Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.  

The meeting was adjourned at 5:10 p.m.

Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.
